THE COMMON COUNCIL OF THE CIVIL CITY OF NEW ALBANY, INDIANA, WILL HOLD A WORK SESSION IN THE THIRD FLOOR ASSEMBLY ROOM OF THE CITY/COUNTY BUILDING ON MONDAY, MARCH 5, 2012 AT 6:00 P.M 

PRESENT: Council Members Mr. Coffey, Mr. Caesar, Mr. Phipps, Mr. McLaughlin, Mr. Blair, Mrs. Baird, Mr. Gonder, Mr. Zurschmiede and President Benedetti.  
ALSO PRESENT: Matt Lorch, Stan Robison, Carl Malysz, Mickey Thompson, John Rosenbarger, Dave Duggins, and Mindy Milburn
Mrs. Benedetti called the meeting to order at 6:07 p.m. and asked Mr. Thompson if he would like to address the council. She asked that they not asked any questions during the presentation. 
Mr. Thompson gave a status update on the Spring Street Hill Repair Project. He explained that Spring Street Hill was rebuilt in 2009 and was funded with a bond from the State Street TIF at around $1.3M. He stated that the design engineer was Jacobi, Toombs and Lanz and near the end of 2010 they identified $70,000 worth of extra repairs that were needed. He explained in 2011 torrential rain caused the failure of the road which required even more work. He stated that FEMA made a couple of site visits in August of 2011 and the city was working with them and Homeland Security to try and recover 75% of the repair cost that was estimated around 400,000.00 by FEMA. He stated that in the interim Jacobi, Toombs and Lanz prepared plans for the repairs that went out for bid that were received by the city in late 2011, which were held waiting for word from FEMA that were good until FEB 2012. He explained that not hearing from FEMA they requested an extension from the low bidder until April 2012 and they agreed to the extension. He stated that the city then asked Redevelopment to pay for the project from the future TIF and they agreed. He explained that they heard from FEMA that the project was rejected for reimbursements which they plan to appeal within the allotted 60 days. He stated that tonight they have an ordinance before them sponsored by Mr. Caesar for a cost sharing of the project between TIF and whichever the fund would select and if the FEMA appeal is successful both funds would be reimbursed 75% of the eligible project cost. He stated that as the Street Commissioner of the City of New Albany the importance of this project has been made increasingly and he would ask that the council approve the ordinance before them. 
Mr. Malysz stated that the Redevelopment Commission was asked to approve utilizing State Street Parking Garage TIF in the interim and they are hoping that the council can cost share in fir the project until they can find a permanent solution. He explained that the circumstances around the FEMA request were difficult to track and they didn’t get official notification that their request was rejected until Feb 29 and they have 60 days to appeal. He stated that Mr. Lanz and Ms. Haggerty will put together a presentation to make the case for the appeal from the city. 

Mr. Jorge Lanz stated that they are here to respond to any concerns or questions that the council may have. He explained that the April event was unfortunate but the fact of the matter is that they received a 1000 year event accumulating a total of 13.5 inches in April and nothing is designed to support that kind of storm. He stated that they feel what they designed was adequate and the rain event was uncommon and is what caused the damage. He explained that they have expressed their support of the contractor as well as working to overturn the FEMA decision and why the city was turned down. 

Mrs. Benedetti asked Mr. Lanz to go into a little bit of detail regarding what happened on the hill. 

Ms. Duffy stated that the problem or the failure mechanism in the Silver Hills area goes to the New Providence shale, she explained that the New Providence shale when mixed with water turns to clay in no time at all and the problem with the slopes in Silver Hill is that you get water that goes down into the soil and hits the top of the shale and the shale is not permeable. She explained that this leads to the top of the shale becoming slick and the soil above it destabilizes as it becomes saturated and moves across the top of the rock. She stated that what they designed was to keep the water away from the rock below it and the system did that effectively under normal circumstances. She explained that there was an old ravine that was covered over and when they had the April rain event the water got into the ravine that zigzagged through the slope and it took this large amount of water to get into the channel and affect the soil above which lead to a slope failure and it overwhelmed the system causing a global slope failure where the whole mass is moving. She stated that in order to eliminate all potential problems in this area they would have needed upwards of $5M on the front end of this project and while they had this discussion at the beginning of the job they felt they designed drainage that was suitable for standard conditions.
Mr. Coffey asked why other large rain events didn’t affect this area and they didn’t have a collapse on the road. 

Mr. Lanz stated that the road had been closed for years because of failures that were partially caused by previous rain events that made it impassable. He stated that they went in and designed what they thought was an appropriate fix.
Mr. Coffey stated that the road was closed because the shoulders were unsafe and it is hard for him to swallow that this 8 inch rain event caused the collapse. 

Ms. Duffy explained that the original work that was done extended along the entire length of the road so they didn’t spend $1.4M on that one section originally with a significant amount of work being done down at the creek which have held up very well. 

Mr. Lanz reiterated that the fix was for the entire road top to bottom. 

Mr. Coffey asked what guarantees do they have that this will not happen again and while the 8 inch rain is a lot it isn’t the worst they have had and they will probably get it again. 

Mr. Lanz stated that an 8 inch rain in that small amount of time is out of the norm for the city. He explained that he isn’t here to defend their work or change their minds but he can say that for this situation he doesn’t know what else they could have done. 
Mr. Coffey stated that he thinks that they ball was dropped on the design work. 
Mr. McLaughlin asked if these types of hilly roads are prone to this kind of slide 

Ms Duffy stated that they were. 

Mr. Lanz stated that another issues is that even though there are signs posted prohibiting it there is some heavy truck traffic going up and down this road and it was not build to handle this kind of traffic. 
Mr. Gonder asked about Mr. Lanz statement that this was not able to be designed to withstand this type of rain event. 

Mr. Lanz explained that they had no way of knowing that this ravine was under the slope without drilling a hole thirty foot deep which just isn’t normally done. 
Mr. Gonder asked if it ran parallel to the road.
Ms. Duffy stated that it runs perpendicular and they really had to search for it to find it. 
Mr. Gonder asked if it needed to be corrected with a bridge
Mr. Lanz explained that there is no surface stream coming in from the other side so their approach was to build the wall that would support the entire lateral load coming in
Ms. Duffy explained that the problem with designing a bridge is that as the water is flowing through this channel it is destabilizing and turning to mush which tends to expand and you get a wedge of material that wants to go down the slope and this becomes a cycle.
Mr. Gonder asked if there was any correlation between hill failures like this and the separation of roof drains from sanitary sewers. 

Ms. Duffy stated that for this one event it wouldn’t be significant but they did look at old failing septic systems that were draining more water into this area and that could cumulatively have an effect on the area. 

Mrs. Baird asked if there was any way to get FEMA to approve the larger amount of $420,000.00

Mr. Lanz explained that they are certainly going to ask and they have several bids that establish the amount for the work that is being proposed and if they do not do the work correctly it will happen again. He stated that their primary focus is going to get them to approve the project. 

Mrs. Baird asked if the situation in Heneryville will hurt their request. 
Mr. Lanz stated that he thinks that they will go on the back burner but regardless this needs to be fixed and generally in cases like this the municipality would pay for the project and then be reimbursed by FEMA if they were approved. He explained that they will not receive a check from FEMA even if they are approved but they do not have to wait for this approval to move ahead. He stated that the worst case is that they will pay for this from the TIF and if they get approval from FEMA after their appeal they could reimburse that TIF. 

Mr. Zurschmiede asked if there were any other areas that were treated similarly to Spring Street Hill that could have the same failure in the future. 

Ms. Duffy stated that they did not see evidence of this after the last rain event along the slope nor did they see the same conditions during construction that would lead them to believe there were ongoing problems before the reconstruction. 

Mr. Zurschmiede asked if that the closer they got to the top the less likely it is to happen. 

Ms. Duffy stated that this is at the top. 

Mr. Lanz stated that the place that he was concerned about was the crossing at Falling Run Creek and if there was any place that he would have thought they would have a problem it would be there but it wasn’t

Mr. Zurschmiede asked if they knew how many people used that road. 

Mr. Lanz stated that he does have that information and he will get that to them. 

Mr. Zurschmiede asked if there was an alternate way to get to the homes on this road. 

Mr. Lanz stated that there was. 

Ms. Duffy reiterated the problem that they are having with large trucks driving on this road and stated that it is a safety issue with pedestrians as well as damage to the road. 

Mr. Blair asked when they would expect to hear back from FEMA after the appeal. 

Mr. Lanz stated that with what happened this weekend he can’t say. 
Mr. Malysz stated that it goes to Homeland Security and they have 30-60 days to review and then it goes to FEMA in Chicago who also had 30-60 days to review but they have 60 days to get the appeal to FEMA. 
Mr. Lanz stated that they will not wait the 60 to send the appeal up. 

Mr. Malysz stated that the bids are only good until April but it could be rebid but the only problem with that is that it could go up in price. 

Mr. Blair asked if there were any other options.
Ms. Duffy stated that there are always alternative plans but the reason that they went with this procedure is that even if water gets to the top of the rock it is not going to be able to saturate enough to dislodge the slope. She stated that this process has been used across the country successfully. 
Mr. Blair asked if they could get other design options and if they looked at any other engineering firms for this work. 

Mr. Malysz stated that they did not. 

Mr. Lanz stated that they fronted the investigation and the city agreed that this was an act of god and not their fault so they were paid. He stated that if they want to get any other engineers to look at this he welcomes it but he feels that they have done the right thing by the city and they will stand behind their design. He explained that they prepared a mini traffic study in February of 2005 and a total of 3300 trips a day were made in and out of the subdivision at the top of the hill with the average daily traffic volume of 1000 on this road in particular. 
ADJOURN:
There being no further business before the board, the meeting adjourned at 6:50 p.m. 
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